Minutes of meeting
The meeting opened at 1.30 p.m. on July 26, with Barkworth (UTC) in the chair.

1. Review of year’s activities by Barkworth.

Preparation and submission of a proposal to create a five year coordinating committee under the auspices of the Western Association of Agricultural Experiment Station Directors (WAAESD). This was approved and the committee will formally come into existence on October 1, 2009. 

Expansion of the organizing committee to include three individuals with knowledge and experience with herbarium networks (Richard Moe, UC and California Consortium of Herbaria Edward Gilbert, SEINet; and Curtis Dyreson, UTC and Intermountain Region).

Establishment of two contacts for each existing or planned regional network (see list at end).
Initial contact made with Dr. Carl Taylor of the National Science Foundation to discuss NSF sponsorship of a meeting with representatives of regional networks, major free standing herbaria, and other groups whose engagement with the national network would be particularly valuable. He has responded favorably.
2. The function and role of WAAESD Committees –  Coakley

Dr. Stella Coakley, who participated via SKYPE because she was unable to attend the meeting in person, provided an overview of how WAAESD Coordinating Committees function and how they can contribute to achievement of a project’s goals. She then answered several questions from those attending (see list) concerning the interaction at the state level. 
3. OCR-assisted databasing – Landrum and Lafferty

Landrum and Lafferty demonstrated SALIX, a program designed to make use of OCR technology to assist rapid and accurate data entry while ensuring human involvement in checking the accuracy of data importation. SALIX works from label images recorded with a simple pocket camera, using open-source OCR software, and can be taught to recognize recurring fields. Defaults entries for the fields can also be set, and easily modified, a feature that is useful if accessioning specimens from a particular collector or of a particular species from a particular state. In response to a question, Lafferty (the software developer) stated that he thought manual data entry would still be faster and more accurate for hand-written labels, labels where the information is written over printed lines (as in some pre-formatted labels), and dirty labels.

4. Incorporating imaging into herbarium databasing – Ickert-Bond

Ickert-Bond demonstrated how ALA is using a combination of barcoding and imaging to rapidly database their collection. ALA places barcodes on cabinets, shelves, and folders as well as specimens. When imaging, the barcode of the cabinet, shelf, and folder is imaged first and then all the specimens in the folder. Because the folders are sorted by taxon and state, this enables them to develop, very rapidly, a database of the collection, admittedly one that does not provide a lot of information on each specimen. They are will be using OCR-assisted databasing to fill in the gaps in the database, working from their images. She acknowledged that some consider their barcoding of cabinets and shelves a bit excessive, but pointed out that barcoding folders and then the specimens accelerates imaging and basic databasing. 
5. Filter-push and some GBIF initiatives – Macklin
Macklin gave a brief summary of the Filter-push program he is developing as a mechanism for reducing redundant data entry by locating existing records of duplicate specimens. He went on to outline a few GBIF initiatives.
6. NBII, GBIF, and the USVH – Palanisamy and Carlino

Palanisamy and Carlino presented an overview of the National Biodiversity Information Infrastructure (NBII) Program, showing examples of the resources it makes available, and then went on to explain its role as the manager of the US node for the Global Biodiversity Information Facility (GBIF) and its involvement, both actual and potential, with the USVH program. Palanisamy also demonstrated installation of GBIF’s Integrated Publishing Toolkit (IPT). This program publishes collection data so that it can be harvested by GBIF (and others to whom access is provided). It can be installed at different levels in a network hierarchy (collection, collection of collections, node, etc.). It also provides a synopsis of the data and a distribution map. Equally, or perhaps more, importantly, it integrates some data cleaning routines. At present these are very limited but it could be modified to include more, for instance, verification of county names for US states. Palanisamy also drew attention to other mechanisms for making systematics information available that are being promoted by NIBII and GBII, including providing links to databases being developed by specialist groups and checklists. 
7. Organizing and NSF-sponsored workshop – Murrell and Barkworth

Barkworth explained that the organizing committee had considered developing a proposal for the Biological Research Collections program of NSF but decided that it would not be appropriate because it would be competing with those seeking to set up regional networks and one of the basic principles of the USVH project is that it will build on and support regional networks. Consideration was also given to developing a Research Coordination Network proposal, but it was concluded that, before doing so, we needed to have a workshop that would bring together all those that need to be involved in such a proposal.  Consequently, Murrell contacted Dr. Carl Taylor of the NSF to discuss the possibility of obtaining support for such a workshop.
Murrell reported that Taylor had responded positively to the suggestion of a USVH workshop, stating that NSF directors can award up to $50,000 for single workshops such as Murrell had described. Murrell has since contacted all the regional networks, pushing for identification of a both a taxonomic and information technology contact within each. In addition, it was decided that the four largest free-standing herbaria should be asked to send a representative to the workshop. There was some discussion as to other groups or organizations that should be invited. Those attending were asked to contact Murrell or Barkworth with suggestions and/or comments. 
The meeting adjourned at 5.30 pm. 

